MEMBERS' CONGRESSIONAL HANDBOOK



COMMITTEE ON HOUSE ADMINISTRATION

ZOE LOFGREN, CHAIRPERSON

RODNEY DAVIS, RANKING MEMBER

116TH CONGRESS United States House of Representatives



THE COMMITTEE ON HOUSE ADMINISTRATION HAS ISSUED THE FOLLOWING REGULATIONS TO ENSURE THAT MEMBERS OF THE UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES UTILIZE OFFICIAL RESOURCES TO SUPPORT THE CONDUCT OF THE OFFICIAL REPRESENTATIONAL DUTIES ON BEHALF OF THE DISTRICT FROM WHICH HE OR SHE IS ELECTED.

CHAIRPERSON ZOE LOFGREN

ADOPTED JULY 25, 2018 UPDATED NOVEMBER 6, 2020

All citations to the House Rules refer to the Rules of the House of Representatives

For additional assistance, please contact the Committee at (202) 225-2061.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction: Members' Representational Allowance

General	2
Budgeting and Disclosure	3
Disbursements	3
Incidental Use	3
Overspending	3

Staff

General
Employee Ceiling4
Categories of Staff
Employees4
Interns5
House Paid Internship Program5
Part-time Employees6
Temporary Employees6
Shared Employees6
Consultants7
Contractors
Federal Civilian Annuitants7
Waivers7
Detailees7
<i>Fellows</i>
Temporary Agencies7
Volunteers
Telecommuting
Employment Law
Congressional Accountability Act8
Nepotism9
Non-Disclosure Oath9
Post-Employment Restrictions9
Working from Home due to a Disability10
Pay10
Appointment10
Dual Compensation10
Financial Disclosure10
Lump Sum Payments10
Outside Earned Income11
Overtime Wage Rate Compensation11
Pay Adjustments11
Payroll Schedule11
Rates of Compensation11
Terminations12
Leave12
General12
Family and Medical Leave12

Furlough	12
Jury and Witness Duty	
Leave Without Pay	13
Military Leave	13

Office Expenses

Appliances14
An Artistic Discovery,
The Congressional Art Competition14
Academy Nominations14
Amicus Briefs14
Certificates14
Clipping Services
Decorating Expenses14
Deposits15
Drug Testing15
Dues
Educational Expenses15
Employment-Related Expenses15
Flags
Food and Beverage Expenses16
Framing16
Furniture
Gifts and Donations16
House Gift Shop17
Greetings
Insurance
Interpreting and Translating Services17
Late Fees17
Distribution Lists
Mail Preparation
Mass Transit Benefits
Messenger Services
Official Meetings
Officially-sanctioned Competitions
Requirements for Determination
as an Officially-sanctioned Competition19
Use of Official Resources to Support an
Officially-sanctioned Competition20
Solicitation of Donations to Support an
Officially-sanctioned Competition20
Parades
Parking
Photography Expenses
Publications
Congressional Record21
Representational Programs21
Staff Meetings21

Committee on House Administration

Supplies
Storage
Telecommuting
Telecommunications
Audio and Video Expenses
Printing and Production
Stationery
Appearance
Use
Business Cards23
Postal Expenses
Equipment
District Office
Booths
<i>Cable</i>
Custodial Services
Furniture
<i>Leases</i>
Mobile District Offices
Parking
Repairs
Security
Non-Capital Improvements
Capital Improvements
Security Personnel Support
Security Items
Security Training
Sharing Offices
Signs
Storage
Utilities27

Communications

00111100010110	
Official Communications Generally	27
Physical Town Hall Meetings	27
Joint Physical Town Hall Meetings	
Virtual Town Hall Meetings	
Joint Virtual Town Hall Meetings	
Press Conferences	29
Advertisements	29
Inside Mail	29
Electronic Communications	
Subscribed Emails	
Non-subscribed Emails	
Newspaper Inserts	
Unsolicited Mass Communications	
Websites	
Content	32
Name (URL)	
Information Security	32

Travel

General	33
Vendor Official Travel	33
Unexpected Official Travel	33
Combined Travel	34
Mixed Purpose Travel	34
Official Travel Expenses	34
Shared Official Travel Expenses	35
Chartered Aircraft	35
Corporate or Private Aircraft	35
Government Rate Eligibility	36
Officially Leased Vehicles	36
Short-Term	36
Long-Term	37
Expenses	37
Global Positioning Systems	38
Satellite Radio Service	38
Privately-Owned/Privately-Leased Vehicles	38
Travel Promotional Awards	38

Vouchers and Payments

Advance Payments	
Authorized Methods of Payment	
Government Travel Card	
Government Purchase Card	40
Reimbursement and Direct Payment	40
Seeking Reimbursement: Vouchers	40
Expired Appropriations	40
Tax Exempt Letters	
—	

Congressional Organizations

Congressional Member Organizations	41
General	41
Registration	41
Membership	
Funding and Resources	
Communications	41
Congressional Staff Organizations	42
General	42
Official Resources	42

Modifications

Additional	Changes	.4	3
------------	---------	----	---

INTRODUCTION: Members' Representational Allowance

During each session of Congress, each Member has a single Members' Representational Allowance ("MRA") available to support the conduct of official and representational duties to the district from which he or she is elected. Ordinary and necessary expenses incurred by the Member or the Member's employees within the United States, its territories, and possessions in support of the conduct of the Member's official and representational duties to the district from which he or she is elected are reimbursable in accordance with the regulations contained in this Members' Congressional Handbook.

"Ordinary and necessary" means reasonable expenditures in support of official and representational duties to the district from which he or she is elected that are consistent with all applicable federal laws, Rules of the House of Representatives and regulations of the Committee on House Administration. Examples of official and representational include, but are not limited to:

- 1. Relating to the legislative process; or
- 2. Facilitating interaction between constituents and the Federal government (including, but not limited to: info or services on laws, programs, regulations, funding, decisions, and other actions by the Federal government); or
- 3. Actions taken as a representative of the district from which you are elected; or
- 4. Issues areas or programs established by the House.

The following regulations of the Committee on House Administration, collectively known as the Members' Congressional Handbook (Handbook), govern all expenditures from the MRA.

The Handbook regulations assist Members in determining whether expenses are reimbursable. Therefore, the Handbook contains broad descriptions of reimbursable expenses, but is not an exhaustive list of such expenses.

Questions about reimbursement of an expense should be directed to the Committee on House Administration at x52061 prior to incurring the expense.

For questions related to official office communications content, contact the Commission on Congressional Mailing Standards ("Commission") by calling x59337 (Majority) or x60647 (Minority), visiting *https:// cha.house.gov/communications-guidelines* or clicking *here*.

For all questions relating to policies and procedures applicable to the acquisition, transfer, disposal, and maintenance of furnishings, equipment, software, and related services, please refer to the Guide to Outfitting and Maintaining an Office available from the Committee on House Administration.

Administrative, financial and non-legislative support services (e.g., equipment purchases, technology standards and services, office supplies, room reservation and set-up) are acquired through the Office of the House Chief Administrative Officer (CAO). For further information about the CAO's services, please refer to HouseNet, the House intranet (*housenet.house.gov*) or the CAO's services office, First Call, at x58000.

The Handbook is a collection of regulations issued by a vote of the Members of the Committee. In drafting these regulations, the Committee consults with other committees of the House, House leadership, Member office staff, and the Officers of the House.

1

MEMBERS' CONGRESSIONAL HANDBOOK

General

When an expense is incurred, the Member must determine the primary purpose for the expenditure. Is the primary purpose for the expenditure official and representational? Or is it primarily related to personal, campaignrelated political party, campaign or committee activities? Only expenses the primary purpose of which are official and representational and which are incurred in accordance with the Handbook are reimbursable.

- 1. The MRA may only be used for official and representational expenses.
- 2. The MRA may not be used to pay a settlement or award in connection with conduct prohibited under the *Congressional Accountability Act of 1995*.
- 3. A Member may expend personal funds in support of official and representational duties.
- 4. The MRA may not be used to pay for any expenses related to activities or events that are primarily social in nature (including but not limited to: sporting events, theme park activities, concerts, personal events, etc.).
- 5. The MRA may not pay for personal expenses.
- 6. The MRA may not pay for campaign expenses.
- 7. The MRA may not pay for campaign-related political party expenses.
- 8. The MRA may not be used to pay for capital improvements to the district office.
- 9. The MRA may not pay for committee expenses.
- 10. The MRA may not be used outside of the United States, its territories, and possessions.
- 11. Committee resources may not pay for a Member's official and representational expenses.
- 12. Except where authorized by the Committee on Ethics, campaign funds may not pay for

a Member's official and representational expenses.

- 13. A Member may not maintain, or have maintained for his use, an unofficial office account for the purpose of defraying or reimbursing ordinary and necessary expenses incurred in support of a Member's official and representational duties.
- 14. A Member may not accept from any private source in-kind support having monetary value for an official activity.
- 15. Only appropriated funds, not personal or unofficial funds, may be used to pay for mail sent under the frank.
- 16. Each Member is personally responsible for the payments of any official and representational expenses incurred that exceed the provided MRA or that are incurred but are not reimbursable under these regulations.
- 17. Unless specifically authorized by an applicable provision of federal law, House Rules, or Committee Regulations, no Member, relative of the Member, or anyone with whom the Member has a professional or legal relationship may directly benefit from the expenditure of the MRA.
- 18. Official resources may not be used to advertise for any private individual, firm, charity, or corporation, or imply in any manner that the government endorses or favors any specific commercial product, commodity, or service.
- 19. The MRA is available for services provided and expenses incurred from January 3 of one year through January 2 of the following year. All expenses incurred will be charged to the allowance available on the date the services were provided or the expenses were incurred. Upon the death, resignation, or expulsion of a Member, the Member's allowance will be made available only for services provided and expenses incurred at the direction of the Member up through the last day of the Member's term in office. Otherwise such funds will be subject to the direction of the Clerk of the House.

- 20. Requests to obligate prior year funds after January 2 of the succeeding year will be considered by the Committee when a Member provides documentation demonstrating a bona fide intent to obligate the prior year's funds during the applicable year. Applicable to equipment and software in both D.C. and district offices, and to furnishings and security enhancements in the district office only. Please see the <u>Security</u> section for more information on district office security enhancements.
- 21. The MRA is not transferable between years.
- 22. Members may not use official resources to misrepresent their current official positions or titles within the House.
- 23. Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1913, the MRA may not be used for certain activities in the absence of authorization by Congress. Contact the Committee on House Administration at x52061 for more information.
- 24. Any asset purchase of \$1,000 or more and any high-risk equipment regardless of original cost must be added to the Member's inventory.

Budgeting and Disclosure

The Committee recommends that each Member establish an annual budget for the MRA. To assist in this process, the Office of Finance sends each Member monthly statements showing year-to-date expenditures and obligated amounts. The quarterly expenditures reflected in these statements are compiled and published as the Quarterly Statement of Disbursements, which is a public document.

Disbursements

Disbursements from the MRA are made on a reimbursement or direct payment basis and require specific documentation and Member certification as to accuracy and compliance with applicable federal laws, House Rules, and Committee regulations.

COMMITTEE ON HOUSE ADMINISTRATION

Reimbursements and payments from the MRA may be made only to the Member, the Member's employees, or a vendor providing services to support the operation of the Member's offices.

Interns employed by a Member Office through the House Paid Internship Program are eligible for reimbursement of official expenses incurred as part of their official duties.

Incidental Use

Incidental personal use of equipment and supplies owned or leased by, or the cost of which is reimbursed by the House of Representatives is permitted only when such use is negligible in nature, frequency, time consumed, and expense.

For example, limited use of government resources to access the Internet, to send or receive personal email, or to make personal phone calls is permissible, so long as the use meets the above criteria, and otherwise conforms with the Regulations of the Committee on House Administration and the Code of Official Conduct (House Rule XXIII).

Each Member office may adopt a more restrictive incidental use policy.

Overspending

Each Member is personally responsible for the payment of any official and representational expenses incurred that exceed the authorized MRA. If a Member incurs an obligation to the U.S. House of Representatives and the amount of the obligation incurred exceeds the MRA, the Member shall pay the obligation from personal funds. If the Member fails to pay the obligation voluntarily, the CAO will deduct the amount owed from any pay, mileage, or expense money due to the Member in the case of a sitting Member or through an administrative offset or legal action in the case of a former Member. The Office of Finance will notify a Member if that Member is projected to overspend the MRA.

Contact the Office of Finance at x57474 or the Committee on House Administration at x52061 for assistance with accounting and budgeting.

STAFF

General

Each Member is the employing authority; the Member determines the terms and conditions of employment and service for their staff. These terms and conditions must be consistent with applicable federal laws and House Rules.

- 1. Personnel actions affecting employment positions in the House of Representatives must be free from discrimination based on race, color, national origin, religion, sex (including marital or parental status), service in the military, disability, or age.
- 2. A Member may not retain an employee on the Member's payroll who does not perform official duties commensurate with the compensation received for the offices of the employing authority. (House Rule XXIII, clause 8(a)).
- 3. "Employee" means an individual appointed to a position of employment in the House of Representatives by an authorized employing authority including individuals receiving pay disbursed by the CAO and individuals in a Leave Without Pay or furlough status.
- 4. "Staff" means all individuals including employees, fellows, unpaid interns, and volunteers who serve in the office of a Member.
- 5. Annual rates of pay may not exceed the amount specified in the Speaker's Pay Order.
- 6. Total compensation in any month including any lump sum and regular pay, student loan program payments, (including cash reimbursement for accrued annual leave) may not exceed 1/12th of the maximum rate of pay specified in the Speaker's Pay Order.
- 7. Retroactive pay adjustments are not authorized.

- 8. Government contributions to retirement, life insurance, Thrift Savings Plan, transit benefits, Student Loan Repayment Program and health benefits programs are not charged to the MRA.
- 9. Each month, Member offices receive a Payroll Certification Form from the Office of Payroll and Benefits that lists the annual pay and gross pay earned for each employee. If an employee is a relative of a current Member of Congress, the nature of the relationship to the Member must be noted on the Payroll Certification Form. The Member must certify the information and return the form to the Office of Payroll and Benefits no later than the 15th day of the month. Contact the Office of Payroll and Benefits at x51435 for payroll forms.

Employee Ceiling

Under 2 U.S.C. § 92, each Member of the House of Representatives may employ 18 permanent employees and 4 additional employees. The 4 additional employees must be appointed to one of the following categories:

- 1. Paid interns
- 2. Part-time employees
- 3. Shared employees
- 4. Temporary employees
- 5. Employees on leave without pay

Categories of Staff

Employees

Employees are classified into one of the following two categories:

1. Employees who are Exempt from the overtime requirements of the Fair Labor Standards Act, as incorporated by the Congressional Accountability Act, are those who are not required to be paid overtime for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours in one workweek. Exempt employees are expected to work whatever hours are necessary to

4

meet the job responsibilities and needs of the Office.

2. Employees who are Non-Exempt from the overtime requirements of the Fair Labor Standards Act, as incorporated by the Congressional Accountability Act, are those who are required to be compensated for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours per workweek.

The employee classification determination is based on the actual job duties and responsibilities of the employee. For a detailed review of overtime pay and work requirements for Non-Exempt employees, at the request of a Member or his/her designee, the Office of House Employment Counsel can advise an office of the Fair Labor Standards Act as it pertains to that respective office

Interns

Interns, paid or unpaid, must perform services for the Member on a temporary basis as part of an educational plan. Examples of an educational plan include, but are not limited to, participation in the Intern Lecture Series, attendance at committee hearings, attendance at CRS internship training programs, etc. Each Member is responsible for determining the activities of the Member's interns consistent with these requirements.

Paid interns may work for no more than 120 calendar days in a 12-month period, per employing authority, and are not employees for purposes of compliance with the minimum wage and overtime provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act. The gross annual rate of intern pay is established by the Committee on House Administration. For the current applicable rate, contact the Committee on House Administration at x52061.

Upon a determination by the Committee on House Administration, and consistent with all existing rules, regulations, and provisions of law, paid interns are eligible to telework in the event of a disaster, pandemic, or other emergency, as part of an office's continuity of operations plan, provided the educational plan of the internship is maintained, any work performed is incidental to said plan, and participation in the plan is certified by the employing office.

This eligibility shall apply to interns paid from the Members' Representational Allowance and interns participating in the House Paid Internship Program.

All equipment issued to support telework must be returned to the employing Office no later than thirty days from the end date of the internship and costs incurred to return such equipment are reimbursable.

Any Member interested in employing a foreign national as an intern should contact the Office of General Counsel at x59700.

The use of unpaid interns is subject to regulations established by the Committee on Ethics. Contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103.

Interns are ineligible for the following benefits:

- 1. Federal Employees' Retirement System
- 2. Federal life insurance
- 3. Federal health insurance
- 4. Thrift Savings Plan
- 5. Student Loan Repayment Program

House Paid Internship Program

Public Law 115-244, Section 120, established an allowance separate from the MRA for compensation of interns. Pursuant to Public Law 116-94, each Member office is authorized to use up to \$25,000 per year from this allowance to pay interns. Interns participating in this program are subject to the same federal laws and regulations, House Rules, House regulations, and Ethics regulations as interns who may be paid with MRA funds. Interns participating in this program may be based in the Washington, D.C. or a Member's district office. In addition, these interns do not count against the Member's employee staff ceiling.

In the event of a vacancy in office, amounts will be available to the succeeding Member on a prorated basis as determined by the Committee on House Administration.

The Member determines the terms and conditions of employment for an intern participating in this program, including provisions for leave (e.g., Annual, Administrative, and Sick).

Part-time Employees

The term "part-time employee" means an individual who is employed by the Member and whose normally assigned work schedule is not more than the equivalent of 15 full work days per month. A typical month has 22 work days so a part-time employee would be an individual who typically works 15 or fewer full 8-hour days per month, or the equivalent amount in hours (e.g., all 22 work days, but only 5 hours per day).

Temporary Employees

The term "temporary employee" means an individual who is employed for a specific purpose or task and who is employed for not more than 90 calendar days in a 12-month period, except that the term of such employment may be extended with the written approval of the Committee on House Administration.

Temporary employees are ineligible for the following benefits:

- 1. Federal Employees' Retirement System
- 2. Federal life insurance
- 3. Federal health insurance
- 4. Thrift Savings Plan

Shared Employees

The term "shared employee" means an employee who is paid by more than one employing authority of the House of Representatives.

1. Two or more employing authorities of the House may employ an individual.

- 2. Subject to telecommuting policies, such shared employees must work out of the office of an employing authority, but are not required to work in the office of each employing authority. The pay from each employing authority shall reflect the duties actually performed for each employing authority. The name, title, and pay of such an individual will appear on each employing authority's Payroll Certification. Such employees may not receive pay totaling more than the highest rate of basic pay in the Speaker's Pay Order applicable to the positions they occupy.
- 3. Employees may not be shared between a Member or Committee office and the office of an Officer of the House if the employee, in the course of duties for an Officer, has access to the financial information, payroll information, equipment account information, or information systems of either Member, Committee, or Leadership offices.
- 4. Each House employee who, during any pay period, is simultaneously employed by three or more House employing authorities is required to inform each employing authority in writing of the employee's employment status and any change in employment status with other employing authorities.
- 5. Each House employee who, during any pay period, is simultaneously employed by three or more House employing authorities is required to file with the Office of Finance a signed Acknowledgment of Receipt and Understanding of Shared Employee Manual and Certification of Continued Compliance upon becoming simultaneously employed by three or more employing authorities. (See Acknowledgement and Certification).
- 6. Pursuant to 5 U.S.C app. § 101 et seq., each House employee who is simultaneously employed by three or more House employing authorities for more than 60 days during a calendar year must file a Financial Disclosure Statement by May 15 of each year.
- 6

7. Any House employee engaged in any outside employment or business activity may not directly, or indirectly through such outside employment or business activity, sell, lease, or otherwise provide any goods or assets to any House office or entity.

Consultants

Pursuant to 2 U.S.C. § 4301, only committees are authorized to procure the temporary services of consultants.

Member offices are not authorized to procure consultant services (including, but not limited to: legal fees (except where otherwise noted in the Members Congressional Handbook), speech writers, personal financial advisers, communications advisers, political party or campaign advisers, etc,).

Contractors

Members may contract with firms or individuals only for general (outside core office functions), non-legislative and non-financial, office services (e.g., equipment maintenance, information technology services, data entry, staff training, photography, custodial services, web services, personal security contractors) for a specified time period not to exceed the Member's current term. Such contracts are reimbursable. Such contractors are not employees of the House and are ineligible for government-provided personnel benefits.

Contractors do not count against the Member's employee ceiling.

Members are advised to consult the Committee on House Administration before entering into such contracts. The Committee has set standards for many technology contracts in the Services section of the Guide to Outfitting an Office.

Federal Civilian Annuitants

If a Member employs a federal civil service annuitant, the amount of the annual annuity, when added to the annual rate of pay at which the employee is to be paid by the Member, may not exceed the highest rate of basic pay as authorized by the Speaker's Pay Order. The combined total of the civil service annuity and the amount of the salary will be charged to the MRA.

Waivers

Member offices will not be granted waivers of applicable annuity reductions or pay reductions.

Detailees

The term "detailee" means a non-Congressional federal employee assigned to a committee for a period of up to one year.

Pursuant to 2 U.S.C. § 72a(f), detailees may not be assigned to a Member office.

Fellows

The term "fellow" means an individual performing services in a House office on a temporary basis as part of an established midcareer education program while continuing to receive the usual compensation from his or her sponsoring employer.

Fellows may be assigned to a Member office.

Fellows do not count against the Member's employee ceiling.

Fellows may not be reimbursed from House appropriated funds. Outside of using existing office resources, if a fellow incurs an expense as a result of work performed for the Member, the fellow may either be reimbursed by the fellow's sponsoring entity or a Member may use personal funds as authorized under House Rules.

The use of fellows is subject to regulations established by the Committee on Ethics. Contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103.

Temporary Agencies

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to services provided by an individual employed by a temporary agency are reimbursable if the following conditions are met:

1. Payment for such services is commensurate with the official duties performed by the

individual;

- 2. Such individual remains an employee of the agency and is not eligible for pay, benefits, rights, or privileges available to House employees; and
- 3. The total of such individuals and employees may not exceed 22 individuals.

Volunteers

The term "volunteer" means an individual performing services in a House office without compensation from any source.

The voluntary service should be of significant educational benefit to the participant and such voluntary assistance should not supplant the normal and regular duties of paid employees.

Volunteers should be required to agree, in advance and in writing, to serve without compensation.

Volunteers do not count against the Member's employee ceiling.

The use of volunteers is subject to regulations established by the Committee on Ethics. Contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103.

Telecommuting

Telecommuting is entirely at the discretion of the employing office. An employing office is under no obligation to offer a telecommuting option to employees.

Offices may obtain a copy of the Telecommuting policy on the Committee on House Administration website.

Employment Law

Congressional Accountability Act

Pursuant to the Congressional Accountability Act, the following civil rights, labor, and workplace safety laws are applicable to House employing offices:

- 1. The Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938;
- 2. Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964;

- 3. The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990;
- 4. The Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967;
- 5. The Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993;
- 6. The Employee Polygraph Protection Act of 1988;
- 7. The Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act;
- 8. The Rehabilitation Act of 1973;
- 9. The Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994;
- 10. Chapter 71 of Title V of the U.S. Code, the Federal Service Labor-Management Relations Statute;
- 11. The public service and accommodations provisions of the Americans with Disabilities Act;
- 12. The Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970; and
- 13. The Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008.

The Office of Compliance has published A Guide to the Congressional Accountability Act of 1995, which is available from the Office of Compliance's website, or at Room LA-200, John Adams Building, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C. 20540-1999, (202) 724-9250. The Office of Compliance also provides materials that employing offices can use to notify employees of their rights and protections under the CAA.

A Model Employee Handbook providing sample office policies to assist in developing an organization that complies with applicable laws and House Rules is available on HouseNet.

The Office of House Employment Counsel is available to provide advice and guidance on employment matters generally, and on establishing office policies consistent with these laws. The Office of the House Employment Counsel can be reached at x57075.

Nepotism

A public official may not appoint, employ, promote, advance or advocate for appointment, employment, promotion, or advancement in or to a position in the office in which that public official is serving or over which that public official exercises jurisdiction or control any individual who is a relative of that public official. Pursuant to 5 U.S.C. § 3110, the term "public official" includes a Member, an employee, and any other individual who has authority, or to whom the authority has been delegated, to appoint, employ, promote, or advance individuals, or to recommend individuals for appointment, employment, promotion, or advancement in connection with employment in an office.

Every employee must certify a relationship to any Member of Congress on a certificate of relationship form available from Payroll and Benefits. If, at any time, the relationship of an employee to any current Member of Congress changes the employee must file an amended certificate of relationship form with the employing office. Contact Payroll and Benefits at x51435 for such forms.

Individuals with the following relationship to the Member may not be employed by the Member:

> Aunt: Brother; Brother-in-law; Daughter: Daughter-in-law; Father: Father-in-law: First cousin; Granddaughter: Grandson; Half-brother: Half-sister: Husband; Mother: Mother-in-law: Nephew; Niece: Sister: Sister-in-law:

Son; Son-in-law; Stepbrother; Stepdaughter; Stepfather; Stepmother; Stepsister; Stepson; Uncle; and Wife.

However, if a House employee becomes related to the employing Member (by marriage), the employee may remain on the Member's personal or committee payroll. Similarly, if a Member becomes the employing authority of a relative who was hired by someone else (e.g., the Member ascends to the chairmanship of a Committee or subcommittee for which the relative is already working), the relative may remain on the payroll. However, the Member may not then give that individual further promotions or raises, other than cost-of-living or other across-the-board adjustments.

The statute does not prohibit a Member from employing two individuals who are related to each other but not to the Member. Contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103 for further information.

Non-Disclosure Oath

House Rule XXIII, clause 13, requires Members and employees to execute an oath of non-disclosure before having access to classified information.

Post-Employment Restrictions

Members and employees paid at a rate equal to or greater than 75 percent of the basic rate of pay of a Member for at least 60 days in the oneyear period preceding termination are subject to post-employment restrictions. For the current applicable rate and information regarding the applicable restrictions, contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103.

Working from Home due to a Disability

Pursuant to the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), a Member may reasonably accommodate

a qualified employee with a disability by allowing the employee to work from home. As a condition of such a request, the Member may require certification from a physician of the need for such accommodation. For questions concerning compliance with the ADA, contact the Office of House Employment Counsel at x57075.

Pay

Appointment

The official appointment of each employee requires the Member's signature on the Payroll Authorization Form (PAF). When hiring new staff to the U.S. House of Representatives, all personnel appointment PAFs, along with the completed appointment package, must be submitted to the Office of Payroll and Benefits no less than two business days prior to the effective date of hire. Completed appointment packages include the Appointment PAF, employment eligibility documents (U.S. Citizen and Non-U.S. Citizen requirements), Form I-9, Direct Deposit, W4, TSP-1 enrollment form, and Oath of Office.

Subsequent payroll transactions (changing from one House office to another, pay adjustments, title changes, furlough status, terminations, etc.) must also be made on the appropriate PAF or payroll form with the Member's signature. PAFs and payroll forms are due to the Office of Payroll and Benefits by the 15th day of the month in which the adjustment is effective to be included in the monthly regular payroll cycle, which is paid on the last business day of the month. PAFs and forms not submitted by the 15th of the month, must be received by the Office of Payroll and Benefits no later than the last business day of the month in which the payroll transaction is effective. These transactions submitted after the 15th will be processed in the off-cycle payroll.

Dual Compensation

The aggregate gross annual salary of an employee receiving payment from the House who is also receiving payment from the U.S. Senate, Architect of the Capitol, or any other department or agency of the U.S. Government, may not exceed the gross annual rate established by 5 U.S.C. § 5533. For the current applicable dual compensation rate, contact the Office of Payroll and Benefits at x51435.

Financial Disclosure

Members and employees receiving basic pay at a rate equal to or greater than 120 percent of the minimum pay for GS-15 for at least 60 days during any calendar year must file a Financial Disclosure Statement upon appointment, termination, and annually on May 15th.

Each Member's office that does not have an employee paid at or above the threshold must designate one employee as the "Principal Assistant" who must file a Financial Disclosure Statement.

Ordinary and necessary expenses incurred by Members and their employees, in support of the filing of reports consistent with the provisions of the Ethics in Government Act, are reimbursable.

Contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103 for guidance concerning the current applicable rate of pay and other information regarding Financial Disclosure requirements.

Lump Sum Payments

A Member may authorize a lump sum payment to an employee for any purpose consistent with the following:

- 1. Payments must be consistent with House Rule XXIII, clause 8(a), which requires that employees perform official duties commensurate with the compensation received. Employees may not be compensated from public funds to perform non-official, personal, campaign-related political party, or campaign activities on behalf of the Member, the employee, or anyone else;
- 2. A lump sum payment may not be more than the monthly pay of the employee receiving the lump sum payment;

- 3. Lump sum payments may be for services performed during more than one month;
- 4. Members may provide lump sum payments for accrued annual leave only if such leave was accrued in accordance with written personnel policies established prior to the accrual of such leave;
- 5. Total compensation in any month including any lump sum payment, student loan payments, and regular pay (including cash reimbursement for accrued annual leave) may not exceed 1/12th of the maximum rate of pay specified in the Speaker's Pay Order;
- Lump sum payments will be disclosed separately in the Quarterly Statement of Disbursements;
- Lump sum payments are considered as part of "rate of pay" under the Speaker's Pay Order;
- 8. Lump sum payments are considered "supplemental wages" for taxation purposes; and
- 9. Lump sum payments are not considered as part of "basic pay" for purposes of calculating Thrift Savings Plan, life insurance, or federal pensions.

Contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103 for information on the treatment of lump-sum payments with regard to financial disclosure, post-employment restrictions, and outside earned income limitations.

Outside Earned Income

Members and employees receiving basic pay at a rate equal to or greater than 120 percent of the minimum basic pay for GS-15 for at least 90 days in a calendar year are subject to the outside earned income limitation established by 5 U.S.C. app 4 § 501 (a)(1) and House Rule 25, cl. 1 (a)(1).

For the current applicable rate of basic pay, the amount of the limit and application of the House Rule, contact the Committee on Standards of Official Conduct, Office of Advice and Education, at x57103.

Overtime Wage Rate Compensation

Employees who are covered by the minimum wage and overtime provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act ("non-exempt") must be compensated at a rate of time-and-a half for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours during any work week, either in pay or in time-off during the same pay period. Overtime wage sheets must be received by no later than the 15th day of the month by the Office of Payroll and Benefits following the month in which overtime wages were earned.

Contact Payroll and Benefits at x51435 for the appropriate forms.

Contact the Office of House Employment Counsel at x57075 for assistance in establishing overtime and time-off policies.

Pay Adjustments

Members may adjust, in any month, an employee's pay to reflect exceptional, meritorious, or less than satisfactory service.

Such adjustments must be received by the Office of Payroll and Benefits on or before the 15th day of the month in which the adjustment is to be effective.

Retroactive pay adjustments are not authorized.

Payroll Schedule

Pursuant to 5 U.S.C. § 5505, the monthly payroll is based on a 30-day pay period. Payment is made on the last business day of the month.

Rates of Compensation

Members are responsible for adhering to the applicable minimum wage provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act (\$7.25 per hour as of July 24, 2009).

Interns are not employees for purposes of compliance with the minimum wage and overtime provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act.

The maximum rate of pay is established for Member offices by the Speaker's Pay Order.

Terminations

Terminations must be made on a Payroll Authorization Form and submitted to the Office of Payroll and Benefits as soon as the date of termination is known. If the termination notice is received by Payroll and Benefits after the 15th day of the month during which the termination becomes effective, the payroll for that month may have already been processed.

Leave

General

The Member determines the terms and conditions of employment, including provisions for leave (e.g., Annual, Administrative, and Sick).

Contact the Office of House Employment Counsel at x57075 for model leave policies.

Family and Medical Leave

Pursuant to the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA), a person employed by a Congressional office for at least one year and for a total of at least 1,250 hours during the previous 12-month period is entitled to up to a total of 12 weeks of unpaid leave during any 12-month period for the following family and medical reasons:

- 1. For the birth of a child and to care for the newborn child; or
- 2. To adopt a child or to receive a child in foster care; or
- 3. To care for a spouse, son, daughter, or parent who has a serious health condition; or
- 4. For the employee's own serious health condition which makes the employee unable to perform the functions of his or her job.
- 5. FMLA also includes a special leave entitlement that permits employees to take up to 26 weeks of FMLA leave to care for a covered service member during a single 12-month period.

Employees on Family and Medical Leave remain eligible for all benefits. Please contact OHEC at x57075 with questions concerning FMLA leave.

Furlough

Furlough is an absence without pay initiated by the Member. Placement in furlough status is at the discretion of the Member, unless a statute otherwise requires placement in such status.

- 1. To be eligible for appointment to furlough status at the discretion of the Member, an employee must have been employed by the Member for the entire month prior to the effective date of furlough status.
- 2. An employee placed in a furlough status continues to fill an employee position. The name of such employees will be listed on the monthly payroll certification forms.
- 3. Continuation of employee benefits while in a furlough status:

a. Health benefits enrollment and coverage may be continued for up to 12 months. However, to maintain such enrollment and coverage, an employee placed in a furlough status is responsible for the payment of the employee's portion of the insurance premium for the time period of the furlough status, either by direct payment or by incurring a debt to the House. Employees should contact the Office of Payroll and Benefits for more information.

b. Life insurance continues for up to 12 months without employee contribution.

c. Retirement coverage continues without employee contribution. Up to 6 months in a calendar year is credited for service in the annuity computation, while in furlough status.

d. The placement of an employee in a furlough status must be made on the appropriate form provided by the Office of Payroll and Benefits and received on or before the 15th day of the month in which the furlough status is to be effective. Contact Payroll and Benefits at x51435 for such forms.

Contact Payroll and Benefits at x51435 for information on employee benefits while on furlough.

Jury and Witness Duty

Under 2 U.S.C. § 130b, the pay of an employee shall not be reduced during a period of absence with respect to which the employee is summoned as a juror; or as a witness on behalf of any party in connection with any judicial proceeding to which the United States or a State or local government is a party.

An employee may not receive fees for service as juror in a court of the United States or the District of Columbia; or as a witness on behalf of the United States or the District of Columbia. If an employee receives an amount (other than travel expenses) for service as a juror or witness in such a court, the employee must remit such amount to the Office of Finance for deposit in the general fund of the Treasury.

Leave Without Pay

Leave Without Pay (LWOP) is an absence without pay. LWOP status is initiated by the employee and is subject to Member approval, unless a statute otherwise requires placement in such leave status. To be eligible, an employee must have been employed by the Member for the entire month prior to the effective date of the LWOP status.

- As a basic condition for approval of LWOP status, there should be a reasonable assurance that the employee will return to duty at the end of the approved period. Members are encouraged to contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103 prior to approving a LWOP status request to confirm that no conflict of interest issues exist.
- 2. LWOP status should be requested in advance of the period of absence.
- 3. LWOP status may not exceed 12 months in a 24-month period.
- 4. When an employee has been appointed to LWOP status, he or she continues to fill a payroll position. The name of such employees will be listed on the monthly payroll certification forms.
- 5. Continuation of employee benefits while on LWOP status:

a. Health benefits enrollment and coverage may be continued for up to 12 months. However, to maintain such enrollment and coverage, an employee placed in a LWOP status is responsible for the payment of the employee's portion of the insurance premium for the period of the LWOP status, either by direct payment or by incurring a debt to the House. Employees should contact the Office of Payroll and Benefits for more information on applicable regulations.

b. Life insurance continues for up to 12 months without employee contribution.

c. Retirement coverage continues without employee contribution. Up to 6 months in a calendar year is credited for service in the annuity computation.

6. The placement of an employee on LWOP status must be made on the payroll authorization form and received by the Office of Payroll and Benefits on or before the 15th day of the month in which the LWOP status is to be effective.

Contact Payroll and Benefits at x51435 for more information on LWOP.

Military Leave

Under 5 U.S.C. § 6323, an employee in the National Guard or Reserves is entitled to up to 15 days of paid military leave per fiscal year for active duty, as well as for other qualifying purposes (such as inactive-duty training). Employees are also entitled to non-reduction in pay. In addition, under 5 U.S.C. §5538, an employee called to active duty in the uniformed services in support of a contingency operation, as defined under 10 U.S.C. §101(a)(13)(B), is entitled to up to five years of paid leave offset by the employee's military salary.

Contact the Office of House Employment Counsel at x57075 for additional information on the rights, benefits, and obligations of individuals absent from employment for service in a uniformed service.

OFFICE EXPENSES

Appliances

Small appliances under \$250 in value for use in the Member's congressional offices are reimbursable. In Washington, D.C., congressional offices, the MRA may not be used to pay for items that are readily supplied to offices by the Chief Administrative Officer or the Architect of the Capitol.

An Artistic Discovery, The Congressional Art Competition

Ordinary and necessary expenses, within a category of authorized official and representational expenses, related to the Congressional Art Competition, An Artistic Discovery, are reimbursable.

Shipping An Artistic Discovery entry by means other than the frank is reimbursable. Insurance expenses for the artwork are not reimbursable except for shipping insurance.

Academy Nominations

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to reimbursement of travel expenses in support of attending information sessions/briefings at any of the National Military Academies is reimbursable.

Amicus Briefs

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to amicus brief filing fees are reimbursable for the following purposes:

- 1. To file an amicus brief in his or her capacity as a Member of Congress; or
- 2. To participate in a civil action challenging the validity of any federal law or regulation; or
- 3. To participate in a civil action challenging the lawfulness of an action of a federal agency, or an action of a federal official

taken in an official capacity, provided that the action concerns a matter of public interest, rather than a matter that is personal in nature.

All other legal fees associated with the filing of an amicus brief are not reimbursable from the MRA.

Certificates

Certificates of recognition to a person who has achieved some public distinction for distribution in connection with official and representational duties are reimbursable.

Certificates must comply with Commission content regulations.

Clipping Services

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to clipping and media monitoring services (newspapers, periodicals, magazines, etc.) are reimbursable.

Decorating Expenses

Decorations of nominal value (e.g., as frames, bookends, flags, seals, rugs, etc.) for congressional offices are reimbursable.

In D.C. congressional offices, the MRA may not be used to pay for items exceeding nominal value, including, but not limited to:

- Area rugs above nominal value
- Paint, except for chalkboard and whiteboard paint as approved by the House Superintendent

Prior to the purchase of any furnishing exceeding \$5000 per item, written approval must be obtained from the Committee on House Administration. Contact the Committee on House Administration at x52061 for more information.

The MRA may not be used to pay for holiday-specific decorations.

Contact the Committee on House Administration at x52061 for a list of government agencies that provide wall decorations free of charge.

Deposits

Security and other deposits are not reimbursable and must be paid from the Member's personal funds. Each Member should notify vendors that any return of deposits should be made to the Member.

Drug Testing

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to drug testing, in accordance with the Member's written drug-testing policy, are reimbursable.

Offices should consult with the Office of House Employment Counsel at x57075 when establishing drug-testing policies.

Dues

Pursuant to 5 U.S.C. § 5946, dues, membership fees, assessments, and annual fees are not reimbursable.

Educational Expenses

Ordinary and necessary expenses for Members or employees to attend vendor-sponsored conferences, seminars, briefings, professional training, and informational programs related to the official and representational duties to the district from which he or she is elected are reimbursable.

- 1. Members or employees may not be reimbursed for expenses to attend educational programs in order to obtain a primary, secondary, graduate, postgraduate, or professional degree.
- 2. Expenses associated with acquiring or maintaining professional certification or licensing are not reimbursable, except for basic first-aid, CPR, or notary certifications.

COMMITTEE ON HOUSE ADMINISTRATION

- 3. Informational programs are events in which interaction with participants relates to official business, including but not limited to discussions about the federal role of government in various issue areas, discussions involving how the Member may assist constituencies through action from the federal government or seek relief from the government in any manner, discussions of policy matters, etc. Information programs should not be primarily social in nature, including but not limited to awards events not related to official business, galas or balls that are primarily social, or other events in which official interaction is more incidental than is the primary purpose.
- 4. Security training for Members and staff is a reimbursable expense. Please contact the House Sergeant at Arms for training resources available to the D.C. and District Offices.

Employment-Related Expenses

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to filling employment vacancies are reimbursable.

The following expenses are not reimbursable:

- 1. Transportation to and from employment interviews; or
- 2. Relocation expenses upon acceptance or termination of employment; or
- 3. Relocation expenses incidental to a change in duty station.

Flags

U.S. flags for purchase by individuals may be obtained by a Member from the Office Supply Service (OSS) at x53321. Initially, the costs of the flags will be charged to the MRA. Once payment for a flag is received by the Member office, the office may submit the check to OSS. OSS will credit the MRA.

If a request is made to have a U.S. flag flown over the Capitol, an additional flag flying fee must be paid by the individual purchasing the flag.

Food and Beverage Expenses

Except where noted, Members and employees may be reimbursed for food and beverage expenses incidental to an official and representational meeting that includes one or more person(s) who are not a Member or employee of the House.

Members and employees may be reimbursed for food and beverage expenses for legislative planning session meetings involving Members and their own staff no more than two times per year. Members and staff may be reimbursed for food and non-alcoholic beverage expenses incurred while participating in virtual legislative planning sessions. Virtual legislative planning sessions may not occur more than twice in a legislative year

Members and employees may not be reimbursed for food and beverage expenses related to social activities or social events (e.g., hospitality, receptions, entertainment, holiday or personal celebrations, and swearing-in or inauguration day celebrations).

Members and employees may not be reimbursed for the cost of alcoholic beverages.

Framing

Framing services for items to be displayed in the Member's D.C. or district Congressional offices are reimbursable. In Washington, D.C., when a Member uses the in-House framing service provided by the CAO, costs will be automatically charged to the MRA.

Furniture

Furniture (e.g., furniture, rugs, carpet, draperies, repairs, etc.) is supplied and maintained by the CAO for Washington, D.C., Congressional offices through First Call at x58000 without charge to the MRA. Furniture is not reimbursable for the Washington, D.C., Congressional offices.

Prior to the purchase of any furnishing exceeding \$5000 per item, written approval

must be obtained from the Committee on House Administration. Contact the Committee on House Administration at x52061 for more information.

Effective March 13, 2020, the MRA may be used to procure or reimburse the cost of items such as desks (standing and traditional), office chairs, and desk lamps necessary for remote work situations, subject to any applicable telework requirements. Offices are required to maintain an inventory of items used in remote work locations. The purchase of any single item exceeding \$250.00 is subject to preapproval by the Committee on House Administration.

Gifts and Donations

Only the following gifts and donations are reimbursable:

- 1. Items purchased for official presentation when on official travel for the House of Representatives outside the United States, its territories and possessions. To purchase items from the House Gift Shop, select the item(s) and notify the sales clerk that it is for official presentation in the course of overseas travel. Receipts for such items should be vouchered for payment to the Office Supply Service, and the voucher description should note that it is for official presentation in the course of overseas travel.
- 2. U.S. flags flown over the Capitol for official presentation as a gift, including the flag flying fee, are reimbursable. Such flags must be for the personal use of or display by the recipient (examples may include, but are not limited to: flags presented at a building dedication for which the Member secured official funding, a flag presented to the family of a fallen soldier, flags presented for exceptional public distinction, etc.).
- 3. Ordinary and necessary expenses associated with the purchase of presentation folders, frames, or shadow boxes which are of nominal value.

- 16 —

- 4. Informational and educational federal government publications of nominal value.
- 5. U.S. Capitol Historical Society publications of nominal value (including calendars).
- 6. Expenses related to framing the Congressional Art Competition winning artwork, when a Member determines in his or her discretion that hardship case is demonstrated.

No other gifts or donations are reimbursable (e.g. magnets, keychains, stickers, buttons, pens, pencils, etc).

All gifts must be in connection to an officially-related activity or event.

Gifts provided for fundraising activity are prohibited.

House Gift Shop

The CAO operates a gift shop in B-217A Longworth that sells souvenirs and mementos to Members, staff, and the public. Gift Shop purchases may be made by cash, check or credit card. A Member Account Card may not be used to purchase items at the Gift Shop.

Contact First Call at x58000 for special orders from the Gift Shop.

Greetings

Expenses related to the purchase or distribution of greetings are reimbursable, provided the greeting complies with Commission content regulations.

Insurance

A Member may be asked to provide a certificate of insurance for the purpose of entering into a lease for a district office or for securing space in which to conduct a town-hall meeting or other official and representational event. The House does not carry a private insurance policy and generally does not permit Members to use the MRA to pay for a private insurance policy. Under the provisions of the Federal Tort Claims Act, codified at 28 U.S.C. § 2671-2680, the United States acts as a self-insurer and recognizes liability for the negligent and wrongful acts or omissions of its employees acting within the scope of their official and representational duties. The United States is liable to the same extent an individual would be in like circumstances.

Although the Federal Tort Claims Act is not the equivalent of private liability insurance, it does provide an aggrieved party with administrative recourse, and if that proves unsatisfactory, legal recourse for damage or injury sustained. Thus, to the extent negligent acts of Members or Congressional staff, while conducting official and representational duties, result in either property damage or bodily injury, such damage or injury should be compensable under the Act in a manner that affords protection similar to private liability insurance.

However, if the provisions of the Federal Tort Claims Act are not considered adequate, the ordinary and necessary expenses for liability insurance to cover these risks are reimbursable. When a compensable event occurs, the deductible portion of a policy may be paid from the MRA.

The expenses of fire and theft insurance are not reimbursable.

Contact the Office of the General Counsel at x59700 for guidance regarding the Federal Tort Claims Act.

Interpreting and Translating Services

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to interpreting and translating services, including accommodations, are reimbursable. For events held in House Office Buildings, contact the Office of Congressional Accessibility Services at x44048.

Late Fees

Ordinary and necessary fees related to late payments incurred beyond the control of the Member are reimbursable.

Distribution Lists

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to the procurement and production of distribution lists may be reimbursed. Lists may not contain information about individuals whose primary residence is outside the district the Member is elected to represent with the exception of government officials. The list may not contain any campaign or campaign-related political party information. The list must be procured or compiled as a result of a bona fide arm's length marketplace transaction.

Members may not purchase or acquire distribution lists from their campaign offices or campaign-related political party entities. Official mailing and distribution lists may not be shared with a Member's campaign committee, any other campaign entity, or otherwise be used for campaign purposes.

Use of distribution lists must comply with House information technology and security policies as approved by the Committee on House Administration.

39 U.S.C. § 3210 prohibits Members from sending any mass mailings outside of the district from which elected. For further guidance, please refer to Commission content regulations, which can be found by calling x59337 (Majority) or x60647 (Minority), visiting *https://cha.house.gov/ communications-guidelines* or clicking <u>here</u>.

The CAO provides a service of sorting constituent mailing lists to eliminate outdated/ duplicate addresses and reduce mailing costs. Contact CAO Mailing Services for more information at x54355.

Mail Preparation

Ordinary and necessary expenses associated with the printing and preparation of Member correspondence are reimbursable. Franking expenses associated with all mailings will be deducted from the MRA.

Mass Transit Benefits

Members, employees, and paid interns working in Washington, D.C. or the Member's district are eligible for transit benefits. For information regarding this benefit, please contact Office of Payroll and Benefits for more information at x51435.

Messenger Services

Ordinary and necessary expenses for messenger services related to the Member's official and representational duties are reimbursable.

Official Meetings

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to conducting official meetings inside the district are reimbursable. These expenses include, but are not limited to, procuring space, chairs, tables, audio/video equipment, etc.

Presence or involvement by the Member or staff does not sufficiently define an activity as official.

For official meetings outside the district, only travel and travel related expenses are reimbursable.

Officially-sanctioned Competitions

Officially-sanctioned competition means an academic or civic competition designed for participation by each Congressional office, in which entry is limited to the district constituents of each respective participating Congressional office; and that meets the requirements described below, as determined by the Chair and Ranking Member of the Committee on House Administration at the beginning of each Congress. Note: Nothing in these regulations changes the status of the Artistic Discovery Competition.

The Chair and Ranking Member of House Administration shall maintain a list of officially-sanctioned competitions for use by Members and available for public inspection.

Requirements for Determination as an Officially-sanctioned Competition

The Chair and Ranking Member of House Administration may determine that an academic or civic competition is an officiallysanctioned competition if the following guidelines and restrictions are met:

- 1. A bipartisan request for an officiallysanctioned competition must be submitted in writing by the leadership of a registered Congressional Member Organization to the Chair and Ranking Member of House Administration.
- 2. The competition must be sponsored by non-Congressional person or organization (sponsor). The sponsor and participating Member agree that the winner of a participating Member's competition may not be a relative of that Member, or a relative of any official employee of that Member. For purposes of this prohibition, "relative" is defined in the same manner as House Rule XXIII, clause 8(c) (3).
- 3. The sponsor agrees not to use the Official Seal of the U.S., the U.S. House of Representatives, or the U.S. Congress in its communications.
- 4. The sponsor agrees that all technical assistance with the competition provided to the sponsor shall be available equally to all entrants of the competition.

a. Technical assistance with the competition may include equipment for use by and mentoring of entrants of the competition.

b. Technical assistance shall not be directed to the participating Member's office; instead, it should be directed to the entrants of the competition.

c. Technical assistance provided directly to each entrant must be equally available to each entrant regardless of the number of individual entrants per participating Member. 5. The sponsor agrees that all prizes for the entrants and winners of the competition provided to the sponsor shall be distributed equally to all competition entrants and winners, respectively.

a. Prizes for the entrants and winners of the competition may include travel expenses for the winner and a parent/ guardian to attend an unveiling or awards ceremony in Washington, D.C., scholarships, tangible items, and cash or cash equivalents.

b. Prizes shall not be directed to the participating Member's office; instead, it should be directed to the entrants and winners of the competition.

c. Prizes provided directly to each entrant must be equally distributed to each entrant regardless of the number of individual entrants per participating Member.

6. The sponsor agrees that all other assistance provided to the sponsor for support of the competition shall be made available equally amongst the participating Member offices.

a. Other assistance may include advertising or other promotional activities.

b. All other assistance shall not be directed to the participating Member's office; instead, it should be directed to the competition entrants or businesses involved in the competition.

- 7. Each participating Member must retain ultimate control over the determination of a winner of a competition in his or her name, or in the name of his or her Congressional district.
- 8. Each participating Member must agree to direct any donations in the form of (a) technical assistance with the competition, or (b) prizes for the entrants and winners of the competition, to the sponsor if the value of the donation or donations from a single source is more than \$50. The sponsor is obligated to distribute such donations

equally to the competition entrants and winners of all participating Member offices.

9. Participating Members may not use principal campaign funds to support an officially-sanctioned competition.

Use of Official Resources to Support an Officially-sanctioned Competition

A Member may use the MRA in a limited fashion to support officially-sanctioned competitions.

The following resources may be used in support of an officially-sanctioned competition:

- 1. The Frank, provided the content of such communication is frankable;
- 2. Advertisements that are otherwise compliant with Handbook and Commission content regulations;
- 3. Food and Beverage expenses that are otherwise compliant with Handbook regulations;
- 4. Rental of rooms, chairs, and audio systems that are otherwise compliant with Handbook regulations;
- 5. Gifts and donations that are otherwise compliant;
- 6. Staff time and the use of incidental resources;
- 7. Use of letterhead and official seal of the House by the Member office, provided such letterhead and seal are not used for solicitations;
- 8. Mileage; and
- 9. Member official web site and social media.

Solicitation of Donations to Support an Officially-sanctioned Competition

A Member may only solicit donations (including in-kind) on behalf of the officially-sanctioned competition if the Member first receives written approval from the Committee on Ethics.

Parades

Members may only use official funds from the MRA to pay for transportation to and from a parade, not for anything else related to the parade. If the Member uses official funds to get to the parade, then no campaign activity or materials are permissible at the parade.

Parking

Please see the Committee on House Administration website for the House Parking Policy.

Information regarding District Office parking expenses is available in the District Office section of the Handbook.

Photography Expenses

Ordinary and necessary photography expenses related to a Member's official and representational duties, including but not limited to, the Member's official photo, official photographs for distribution to constituents, and photograph presentation folders and frames of nominal value, are reimbursable.

Official photographs are those taken with the use of House resources (e.g. equipment, staff, etc.) for official use. These include photos for use on House credentials and in-House directories. Additionally, photos taken with House equipment by House staff are considered official photographs. Members may use MRA funds to procure photographic equipment and use staff resources to take official photos. Additionally, Members may hire a photographer as a shared, temporary, or contract employee. Official photographs must comply with applicable rules and regulations for official use and may not be used for personal or campaign purposes. Members may use personal funds to retire a photograph from official use at a cost established by the House Photography Studio. At this time, the reimbursement cost is \$20. Payment is by check made out to the "U.S. Treasury". An official photograph is considered retired from official use one week after payment is received by the House from

the Member and all official resources (e.g. documents, websites, social media, etc.) have discontinued use of the image(s). A Member may not use MRA funds to purchase 1) photos that have been retired from official use, 2) photos from a Member's campaign, or 3) photos from a political organization. A Member may use MRA funds to purchase photographs that are official in nature, at the established market rate, from outside organizations such as media outlets. In Washington, D.C., contact the House Photography Studio at x52840 for services, charges, and availability.

Photographs provided by a constituent may implicate the gift rule. Contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103 for more information.

Publications

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to purchasing or subscribing to print and electronic publications, including but not limited to research materials, reference books, informational brochures, periodicals, and clipping/media monitoring services of such publications are reimbursable.

Subscriptions to publications (including clipping and media monitoring) are eligible for advance payment and may extend beyond the term of the Congress. Subscriptions that extend beyond a Member's term in office will be assigned to the Member's successor.

All invoices for these subscriptions received by the Office of Finance through the close of business January 2 will be debited from the current MRA year. Subscriptions beginning on January 1 or 2 may be debited from either allowance year, as directed by the Member.

Congressional Record

Costs related to providing Congressional Record subscriptions to constituents, private entities, or public entities are not reimbursable.

Offices are authorized to purchase additional copies of the Congressional Record, as necessary for office use.

Representational Programs

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to programs established by the Member to promote the public good or civic service, or to solicit input/ information from constituents related to official business is reimbursable. Any program's title may only include the state and district of the Member. The program's title may not include the name of the Member. Members and staff may not solicit any items of value for the program, and may not offer any officially paid goods or services as a result of participating in the program that is not authorized as a gift. The office may issue participants a certificate of achievement as part of the Representational Program.

Staff Meetings

Members and staff may attend staff meetings (e.g., staff retreats, internal staff development, legislative planning sessions, etc.) at a Member-authorized location in the Member's State or in the Washington, D.C. metropolitan area for official and representational purposes, and may seek reimbursement for expenses relating to attendance at such meetings, provided that such expenses are otherwise consistent with all other Handbook regulations. Staff whose duty station is in the location of the meeting may not incur lodging expenses when staff meetings are held in that area, subject to official travel restrictions.

Members and employees may be reimbursed for food and beverage expenses for legislative planning session meetings involving Members and their own staff no more than two times per year.

The MRA may not be used for social events or activities (including but not limited to: boating, skiing, sporting events, theme parks, etc).

Supplies

Office supplies to support the conduct of the Member's official and representational duties are reimbursable.

MEMBERS' CONGRESSIONAL HANDBOOK

The Office Supply Store ("OSS") is located in Room B-217 Longworth at x53321. OSS issues each Member an Account Card for official purchases, which may only be used by the Member and/or staff. The cost of all items purchased with the Account Card is charged to the MRA.

Supplies for a Member's district office may be procured in the district through supply stores or through regional General Services Administration ("GSA") supply centers.

The MRA may be used to procure or reimburse the cost of certain personal protective equipment such as facemasks, face shields, protective gloves, protective eyewear, and certain personal use thermometers as authorized by the Committee upon the recommendation of the Office of Attending Physician

Storage

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to procuring storage space are reimbursable. Long term space or storage rental contracts should be submitted to the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel for review and approval, and may not exceed the Member's term.

Telecommuting

Ordinary and necessary telecommuting expenses incurred in compliance with the Committee on House Administration telecommuting policy are reimbursable.

Telecommunications

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to the official use, including periodic or flat service fees, of telecommunications lines (voice and data) in the residence of a Member or employee are reimbursable. The cost of installation of such lines is not reimbursable.

Audio and Video Expenses

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to audio and video recording and materials, including but not limited to the following, are reimbursable:

- 1. Production of public service announcements for distribution to the stations serving the Member's district; or
- 2. Filming related to the appearance of a Member or the Member's employee at an official event; or
- 3. Videotapes and transcripts of commercial broadcasts related to the Member or the Member's district for in-office use; or
- 4. Videotapes that are produced by the Member or videotapes that are provided to a Member and authorized by the providing entity to be reproduced for official distribution; or
- 5. Video teleconferencing services incurred in support of the Member's official and representational duties.

Except where authorized, the costs related to purchasing television broadcast time are not reimbursable. Members are subject to copyright laws when utilizing outside materials.

In Washington, D.C., the House Recording Studio is available for audio and video services. Contact the House Recording Studio at x53941 for information on services, charges, and availability.

There are certain election-related restrictions on mass communications. Audio and video content must relate to official and representational duties to the district and must comply with Commission content regulations if sent out as an unsolicited mass communication.

Printing and Production

Reimbursable printing and production expenses include, but are not limited to:

1. Newsletters, postal patron mailings, mass mailings, notices of town hall meetings or notices of personal appearance of the

Member at an official event

- 2. Administrative papers (casework tracking forms, personnel record forms, etc.)
- 3. Legislative papers (bills, drafts, summaries, amendments, etc.)
- 4. Business cards for Members and their employees
- 5. Stuffing, sealing, and associated expenses relating to printing and sending official mail
- 6. Stationery

Printed materials only require an Advisory Opinion when they are distributed as an unsolicited mass communication. Items not distributed as a mass communication do not require an Advisory Opinion but must still meet Commission content standards.

Stationery

Pursuant to 44 U.S.C. § 734, ordinary and necessary expenses associated with the printing and production of official stationery are reimbursable. Official stationery may be procured from the Government Publishing Office.

Contact the Congressional Printing Management Division at 202-512-0224 and the Office of Publication Services at x65200 for stationery requests.

Additional stationery requests (writing paper, bond, etc.) are reimbursable.

Appearance

Official stationery must contain the following information:

- 1. Member's name;
- 2. Member's district and state;
- 3. Congress of the United States, House of Representatives, or comparable language;

Official stationery may contain the following information:

- 1. Leadership-appointed positions; and
- 2. Congressional Member Organization membership.

Official stationery may include professional license(s).

Official stationery may not contain the following information:

- 1. Seals other than the Great Seal, Congressional Seal, or State Seal
- 2. Member's political party identification
- 3. Slogans
- 4. Private entity information or endorsement
- 5. Campaign contact information (e.g., address, phone number, email address)
- 6. Greetings
- 7. Picture or likeness of the Member
- 8. Family crest

Use

Official stationery may be used only for a letter or other document the content of which must be official in nature. When sent out under the frank, content must comply with Commission content regulations. For questions related to official communications content, contact the Commission by calling x59337 (Majority) or x60647 (Minority), visiting *https://cha.house. gov/communications-guidelines* or clicking *here.*

Contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103 for information on the use of official stationery.

Business Cards

Ordinary and necessary expenses for business cards for Members and employees are reimbursable. Business cards must contain the name of the employing authority and accurately describe the position to which the employee has been appointed.

The MRA may not be used to purchase business cards for individuals not on House

payroll. Please consult the Committee on Ethics for regulations on use of Congressional information on personal business cards.

Business cards may be obtained through Office Supply Service at x53321.

Postal Expenses

Postal expenses incurred only when the frank is insufficient, such as certified, registered, insured, express, foreign mail, and stamped, self-addressed envelopes related to the recovery of official items, are reimbursable. Postage may not to be used in lieu of the frank. All mailings initiated by a Member must be in compliance with the House of Representatives Communications Standards Manual.

Members must return unused postage stamps to CAO First Call (x58000) at the end of a Member's service in the House.

Postage expenses up to \$100 per month are reimbursable to return items not authorized as gifts under House Rules for purposes of returning the item(s) to the donor.

Equipment

All official work of the House of Representatives is to be performed and maintained on House equipment, except for Members' handheld personal devices. Ordinary and necessary expenses for equipment for use in the Member's congressional offices are reimbursable subject to Committee regulations. Equipment used for remote work purposes can only be issued to paid House staff or vendors. For all questions relating to equipment and equipment-related issues, refer to the Guide to Outfitting and Maintaining an Office, available at (https://cha. house.gov). For further information relating to any of the CAO's services, please refer to HouseNet or call First Call at x58000.

District Office

Booths

Ordinary and necessary expenses associated with renting or outfitting a booth to provide

public information directly related to the Member's official and representational duties are reimbursable. While the booth may be located outside the district, it must serve your district's constituency.

Cable

Costs of cable television subscriptions in support of official and representational duties in the district office(s) are reimbursable.

Itemized premium channels and sports packages are not reimbursable.

Custodial Services

Ordinary and necessary expenses for custodial services for district office(s) are reimbursable.

Furniture

If available, GSA will provide furniture to district offices at no cost to the Member's MRA.

Otherwise, these expenses are reimbursable for Congressional district offices. Furniture requests for district Congressional offices can be processed through First Call at x58000 and charged to the MRA. Please contact First Call prior to the purchase of any furniture for district offices.

Prior to the purchase of any furnishing exceeding \$5000 per item, written approval must be obtained from the Committee on House Administration. Contact the Committee on House Administration at x52061 for more information.

Leases

Rental expenses related to district offices, except for security deposits, are reimbursable. There is no limit on the number and size of district offices a Member may establish. No lease may extend beyond the Member's elected term. Members must notify the Office of Finance at x57474 in writing when a lease is terminated.

District offices may be located in:

1. Federal buildings;

- 2. Commercial buildings; and
- 3. State, county, or municipal buildings.

District office space must be located within a Member's district unless there is no suitable office space in a federal building in the Member's district. In that event, a district office may be located in a federal building serving the Member's district.

Members may not accept free office space from private entities. Private office space must be leased at a fair market value as the result of a bona fide, arms-length, marketplace transaction. The Committee on Ethics has ruled that Members may accept free office space, located in their district, when such space is provided by a federal, state, or local government agency.

All leases must include a House lease attachment. Leases and lease attachments must be submitted to the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel at x56969 for review and processing. The Committee recommends that Members submit such leases for review prior to being signed by the Member and lessor, because the Member is personally liable for payments under any lease not in compliance with House Rules and Committee regulations.

The House will authorize disbursement of funds under the terms of the lease agreement only if the lease agreement complies with House Rules and Committee regulations. The House will not authorize disbursement of funds to make payments under the terms of the lease agreement until the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel has reviewed the lease agreement and has signed the attachment. Similarly, the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel must review any proposed substantive amendment and sign the attachment for the amendment before the House will authorize any payment pursuant to such an amendment. Any amendment to a lease agreement must be in writing.

Contact the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel at x56969 for lease standards.

Mobile District Offices

Mobile district offices must remain in the Member's district unless they are being stored, receiving maintenance and repair, or traveling between points in the district. If signs are used to identify the mobile district office, they must be removed if they contain the Member's name when the vehicle is in transport.

Parking

Parking should be negotiated as part of the district office lease. However, if parking is unavailable or insufficient through the district office lease, Members may pay for parking expenses at the district office or may negotiate a separate parking space lease and submit it to the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel for review and processing.

Contact the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel at x56969 for lease standards.

Repairs

Ordinary and necessary expenses for minor office repairs that are the responsibility of the tenant, or cosmetic changes that are requested by the tenant and are not covered in the lease are reimbursable. The expenses of capital improvements to district offices are not reimbursable.

Contact the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel at x56969 to determine if a repair qualifies as a minor office repair or cosmetic change.

Security

Ordinary and necessary expenses associated with security measures necessitated by official duties are reimbursable. For questions concerning security equipment and services in the district, please call the District Security Service Center maintained by the House Sergeant at Arms at 202-225-3380.

Non-Capital Improvements

The House Sergeant at Arms (HSAA) will provide certain security enhancements for district offices. For any additional expenditures,

the MRA is available if the item or expenditure has received approval from the HSAA.

Capital Improvements

The costs of security enhancements considered capital improvements (e.g., constructing a new doorway, installing bulletproof glass) are not reimbursable must be borne by the landlord. However, these costs can later be incorporated into the monthly rent of the district office lease. For questions on capital improvements or modifying district office leases, please contact the CAO Office of the Administrative Counsel at x56969.

Security Personnel Support

Payment for security personnel is an ordinary and necessary reimbursable expense when such personnel is hired:

- 1. To provide security at official, Memberhosted district events (e.g., town halls);
- 2. To accompany Members during the performance of their official duties; or
- 3. To be stationed inside or outside the district office during business hours.

Members may contract with firms or individuals to provide personal security as referenced above. Please see the <u>Contractors</u> section for additional information. Members should consult the District Security Service Center before hiring a security provider and should coordinate any security needs through the HSAA's Law Enforcement Coordinator Program: <u>http://saa.house.gov/members/</u> <u>information-for-lecs.shtml</u>.

Security Items

Security equipment is a high-risk category and must be added to the Member's inventory regardless of the original purchase cost. The purchase of a bulletproof vest is a reimbursable expense. Member offices should contact the Office of General Counsel concerning applicable laws for ballistic vests in their state and district.

Security Training

Security training for Members and staff is a reimbursable expense. Please contact the House Sergeant at Arms for training resources available to the D.C. and District Offices.

Sharing Offices

A Member may share office space with Members of the United States Senate from the Member's state or with state and local officials, but all expenses (including rent, utilities, etc.) and space must be kept and billed separately.

Members may share a district office with another Member of the US House of Representatives; however, they must submit a district office sharing plan to the Committee on House Administration for approval. Contact the Committee on House Administration for more information. Contact CAO Office of Administrative Counsel at x56969 to submit such leases for review, and the Office of Finance at x57474 to establish billing arrangements.

Signs

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to purchasing sign(s) to identify the location of a district office are reimbursable. Such signs may not include a picture or likeness of the Member and must identify that the premises is a district Congressional office. If a sign includes more than a Member's name and district, the content must comply with Commission content regulations.

Storage

Storage should be negotiated as part of the district office lease. However, if storage space is unavailable or insufficient within the district office space, Members may negotiate a separate storage space lease and submit it to the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel for review and processing.

GSA will provide temporary storage for up to 90 days for district offices at no cost to the Member's MRA.

Contact the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel at x56969 for lease standards.

Utilities

Utilities are reimbursable. They may be integral to the lease and included in the monthly rent, or may be vouchered separately, or processed through automatic payment. Contact the Office of Finance at x57474 for information regarding automatic payment of utilities.

COMMUNICATIONS

Official Communications Generally

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to an official communication that complies with Commission content regulations are reimbursable.

For questions about content standards, contact the Commission at x59337 (Majority) or x60647 (Minority).

For questions about the authorization of expenses, contact the Committee on House Administration at x52061 (Majority) or x58281 (Minority).

Physical Town Hall Meetings

A town hall meeting is an official meeting a Member holds within the Member's district with their constituents to facilitate the exchange of information regarding the Member's official and representational duties.

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to town hall meetings are reimbursable.

Ordinary and necessary expenses include, but are not limited to, the following:

- 1. Advertisements.
- 2. Rental of rooms, chairs, audio systems.
- 3. Audio/Video Expenses.
- 4. Interpreting Services.
- 5. ADA Accommodations.
- 6. Reporting and transcription services.
- 7. Electronic Transmission (not television).
- 8. Custodial Services.
- 9. Banners/leaflets/flyers that comply with Commission content regulations.
- 10. Security, including personal security contractors (Members are strongly urged to coordinate any security needs with the House Sergeant at Arms.) For additional information, please see the Security and Contractors sections.

11. Plants or other relevant decorative items of nominal value.

Members may invite any Member of Congress to participate in their official town hall meeting. Travel expenses for a guest Member or Senator are reimbursable from the MRA of the host Member. No other travelers are reimbursable.

Town hall meeting notices should include a contact person to arrange for accommodations for persons with disabilities.

Members and employees may not accept, from any private source, in-kind support having monetary value for a town hall meeting. Contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103.

Joint Physical Town Hall Meetings

Members may be reimbursed for ordinary and necessary expenses associated with holding joint town hall meetings with Members of the House of Representatives representing adjacent districts or United States Senators representing the same state, as specified below.

- Joint town hall meetings must be held in one of the hosting House Members' districts, or if held jointly with the home state Senator, then the meeting must take place within the House Member's district
- 2. Expenses (excluding mail) may be divided to reflect an accurate representation of each Member's expenses, and may be directly vouchered through the Office of Finance with supporting documentation (invitation, agenda, etc.) for the meeting.

Members are prohibited from directing any unsolicited mass communications outside of the district from which elected. Therefore, official expenses that relate to promoting joint town hall meetings must be separately accounted for and charged to the MRA of the Member into whose district the mass communication was delivered.

Virtual Town Hall Meetings

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to conducting a virtual town hall meeting, including but not limited to, radio broadcast time, internet resources (Skype, Oovoo, streaming, etc.), or telephone town hall meetings, for constituents in the district from which the Member is elected are reimbursable. Costs related to television broadcast time are not reimbursable.

Joint Virtual Town Hall Meetings

Members may be reimbursed for ordinary and necessary expenses related to conducting joint virtual town hall meetings (via telephone or internet) with Members of the House of Representatives (from any state) or United States Senators (from the same state as the House Member), as specified below.

- Expenses which are identical or flat-rate must be divided evenly between the two hosts. Expenses which are billed based on the number of constituents contacted must be divided to reflect an accurate representation of each Member's expenses. Joint virtual town hall meeting expenses may be directly vouchered through the Office of Finance with supporting documentation (invitation, agenda, etc.).
- 2. Members are prohibited from directing any unsolicited mass communications outside of the district from which elected. Therefore, official expenses that relate to advertising joint virtual town hall meetings must be separately accounted for and charged to the MRA of the Member into whose district the mass communication was delivered.

Unsolicited mass mailings and communications related to joint virtual town hall meetings may only be sent by Members to their own constituents and may only contain the sending Member's contact information.

Joint virtual town hall meetings may only target the hosts' Congressional Districts (telephone and internet) or the hosts' social media followers (internet).

Press Conferences

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to conducting an official press conference are reimbursable.

Advertisements

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to advertisements are reimbursable. Advertisements must comply with all applicable Federal laws and House rules, including Commission content and disclosure requirements. The Communications Standards Manual is available by calling x59337 (Majority) or x60647 (Minority), visiting https://cha.house.gov/communicationsguidelines or clicking <u>here</u>.

For example, Members must disclose, within a television and radio advertisement, the source of payment for the official advertisement. Members may use any of the following: :

- 1. Paid for with official funds from the office of [Member's name].
- 2. Paid for by the funds authorized by the House of Representatives for the [district number] District of [name of state].
- 3. Paid for by official funds authorized by the House of Representatives.

Certain advertisements may require an Advisory Opinion from the Commission. For details, please consult the Commission.

Inside Mail

- Inside Mail is a delivery service for the transmittal of interoffice communications provided by House Postal Operations, pursuant to the regulations established by the Committee on House Administration. Inside mail service is available among offices in the Capitol, the House and Senate Office Buildings, the Library of Congress, the White House, the State Department, and the Social Security Administration.
- 2. Inside mail is provided to support the

conduct of the official business of Members, committees, Officers of the House, and Congressional Staff Organizations.

- 3. Inside mail service may not be used to circulate letters which are personal or campaign-related, or which constitute commercial advertising except when postage is paid for with personal expenses
- 4. All mail to be delivered via inside mail should be clearly marked Inside Mail and should be deposited in an Inside Mailbox.
- 5. Authorized items for circulation of inside mail include:

a. A Dear Colleague or similar correspondence relating to the official and representational business of the Member. This correspondence must be on official letterhead and signed by the Member.

b. A position paper, report, legislative analysis, or any material published or produced by another individual or organization that a Member wishes to circulate. This correspondence must be accompanied by a signed cover letter on official letterhead. A copy of the cover letter must be attached to each item to be distributed.

- c. Franked mail.
- d. Stamped mail.

e. Mail for which a delivery fee has been paid.

f. Mail in a reusable blue U.S. House of Representatives Inside Mail envelope.

g. Mail produced by Congressional Staff Organizations registered with the Committee on House Administration.

Dear Colleague letters and similar correspondence must be transmitted to House Postal Operations, in the appropriate quantity, with a cover letter signed by the Member, indicating to whom the mailing should be distributed. For information regarding these procedures, contact House Postal Operations at x63764.

Electronic Communications

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to electronic communications are reimbursable.

- All official electronic communication content, which is sent out as an unsolicited mass communication, must comply with Commission content regulations.
- All official electronic communications must comply with House information technology and security policies as approved by the Committee on House Administration.
- All official electronic communications sent to an email list of 100 or more individuals must include a usable opt-out in the body of the email that enables an individual to optout from the Member's email list. Opt-out requests must be honored. These mailings much comply with House IT Policy 007.0 – Bulk Email List Management as approved by the Committee.
- All unsolicited mass communications must be reported on the Quarterly Mass Communications Report.

Subscribed Emails

A subscribed email is an email sent to individuals who have taken a willful action to subscribed to the Member's email list. Members must notify individuals who subscribe to email updates that the individual is authorizing the Member to send regular email updates from the Member's office to the individual's email account. All email updates to subscribers must contain an option that enables the individual to unsubscribe from the email list. Members may send subscribed email updates without obtaining an advisory opinion, but the contents must still adhere to Franking regulations.

Non-subscribed Emails

If each email address used in a mass communication was not obtained with an individual subscribing for subscribed email updates, then the Member must receive a Franking Advisory prior to the distribution of the mass communication.

Newspaper Inserts

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to the production and distribution of newspaper inserts are reimbursable. The content must be in compliance with Commission content regulations.

Unsolicited Mass Communications

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to unsolicited mass communications are reimbursable. Unsolicited mass communications are subject to regulations promulgated by the Commission, including Commission blackout dates, which can be found by calling x59337 (Majority) or x60647 (Minority), visiting https://cha.house.gov/ communications-guidelines or clicking <u>here.</u>

Examples of unsolicited mass communications are:

- 1. Postal mail
- 2. Electronic mail
- 3. Handouts
- 4. Text messages (and similar electronic messaging methods)
- 5. Advertisements (including digital, newspaper, radio, and television)
- 6. Robocalls

The following are not considered unsolicited mass communications and, therefore, are not restricted during blackout periods, but must still comply with the Commission content standards:

- 1. Direct responses to communications, including casework and other solicited communications
- 2. Communications to Members of Congress and other government officials

30 ———

- News releases, press releases, interviews (initiated by an outside entity), or media releases (written or recorded communications from Members, directed at the news media), in any format. Note that expenses for production and transmittal are reimbursable; expenses for satellite downlink and broadcast are not reimbursable.
- 4. Websites (including a Member's official website)
- 5. Member's participation in a media hosted interview or program
- 6. Previously recorded programs and public service announcements aired at the discretion of a media outlet, when no expenses are incurred by the Member
- 7. Purchases of research materials, including videotapes, audiotapes, and other electronic media
- 8. Video teleconferencing services
- 9. Mass communications distributed to a subscribed list

Websites

Internet sites paid for with official funds (websites) are a series of centrally maintained Web pages, accessible to the public via the Internet and stored on a specific host. The home page is the first accessible page for that site.

- 1. Ordinary and necessary expenses associated with the creation and continued operation of websites, in support of the Member's official and representational duties, are reimbursable.
- 2. Except as noted in item 6, below, Members' Web sites must be located in the HOUSE. GOV host-domain and must be hosted in conformance with the regulations issued by the Committee on House Administration.
- 3. Members' websites may be maintained by either House Information Resources (HIR), the Member's Congressional office, or a

private vendor authorized to provide Web services to the House in compliance with the regulations issued by the Committee on House Administration.

- 4. Committee websites may not be hosted on websites paid for by the MRA.
- 5. Members may include information within their website about CMO issues and activities. All CMO references within a website must relate to the Member's official and representational duties.
- 6. In addition to their official HOUSE.GOV website, a Member may establish profiles, pages, channels or any similar presence on third-party sites that allow individuals or organizations to offer information about themselves to the public (Social Media Accounts). Member-controlled content on Social Media Accounts is subject to the same requirements as content on Member websites.
- 7. Websites should be compliant with the accessibility standards set out in § 508 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the World Wide Web Consortium's Web Content Accessibility Guidelines.
- 8. Websites may link to non-government sites, so long as the link content relates to the Member's official and representational duties to the district from which he or she is elected, and the content would not otherwise violate any other House rules, regulations, or federal laws. Internet resources may not contain content that misrepresents a Member's current role in Congress.
- 9. For Member internet social media accounts, Members should ensure their social media URLs and account names reflect their position. Departing Members may not maintain their official social media pages/ sites after they leave the House; however, they may retain their personal accounts provided the name (and other identifying information) of such accounts clearly do not convey the impression that the former Member is still a Member of the House, or

that the account is an official account of the House.

Content

The content of a Member's official website and official social media is governed by the Communications Standards Manual. A copy of the Communications Standards Manual is available by calling x59337 (Majority) or x60647 (Minority), visiting *https://cha.house.gov/ communications-guidelines* or clicking *here*.

- 1. The official content of any material posted by the Member on any website must be in compliance with Federal law and House Rules and Regulations applicable to official communications and germane to the conduct of the Member's official and representational duties. Accessing a web site (whether by using a link or by other means) is to be treated as a "solicited communication" from a Member's office.
- 2. May not include personal (outside of incidental references), political party (except for political party affiliations), or campaign information.
- 3. May not include grassroots lobbying or solicit support for a Member's position.
- 4. May not generate, circulate, solicit, or encourage signing petitions.
- 5. May not include any advertisement for any private individual, firm, or corporation, or imply in any manner that the government endorses or favors any specific commercial product, commodity, or service.

Name (URL)

The URL name for an official website located in the HOUSE.GOV domain, or name of a profile, page, channel, or similar presence on a third party site, must be recognizably derivative or representative of the name of the Member or the name of the office sponsoring the website and comply with the regulations issued by the Committee on House Administration.

The URL name for an official website located in the HOUSE.GOV domain may not:

- 1. Be a slogan.
- 2. Imply in any manner that the House endorses or favors any specific commercial product, commodity, or service.
- 3. Be deceptive and must accurately represent the Member's name or district represented.

A Member may use personal funds to purchase a personalized URL as a locating address, so long as it points back and resolves to the official website address.

Information Security

The Committee on House Administration issues and maintains policy and standards to guide Members and staff for the protection of House information and equipment.

The purpose of these policies and standards is to protect the Members and the House from the inappropriate release of privileged or protected information. Categories of information designed to be protected include: legislative information, legally protected information such as personally identifiable information and medical information protected under HIPPA. Information related to the advance travel plans and locations of Members and staff should be protected to help ensure the safety of Members and staff.

National Security Information is protected by law and procedures established by the Sergeant at Arms' Office of House Security. Members and staff are expected to comply with applicable laws, House Rules, and House Security Policy in their daily practice of using the Internet, House computers, and mobile equipment. The House Information Security Office at x66448 offers practical guidance to assist Members in this effort.

TRAVEL

Travel by Members, Members' employees, and vendors in support of the official and representational duties of that Member to the district from which he or she is elected is official travel. At times, authorized travelers may need to travel to remote parts of the district or airline schedule may not meet the traveler's need. Members and staff may use an alternate or other convenient airport, so long as Washington, D.C., or the district is the primary destination.

Official travel includes local travel and travel away from home overnight to conduct official and representational duties, when returning to the duty station or residence is impractical.

Ordinary and necessary expenses associated with official travel (including lodging and meals) are reimbursable with the MRA.

Travel to or from a destination for the purposes of connecting to or from another official or officially-connected trip is also considered official travel. Any of the connecting/linking travel must occur within the U.S. to be reimbursed with official funds, and the primary purpose of the secondary trip must primarily relate to official business. For Members who represent the insular territories, travel expenses incurred abroad (e.g. hotels) during the normal course of travel by the Members between their two duty stations are authorized when no practical alternative is available. Living expenses and commuting expenses are not reimbursable, except in extraordinary circumstances (e.g., extreme weather conditions, staff working beyond availability of mass transit or rideshare arrangements, etc.) when a Member receives written authorization from the Committee. "Living expenses" include meals, housing, and other personal expenses incurred at the Member's or employee's residence or duty station. "Commuting expenses" are transportation expenses incurred by the Member or employee while commuting between their residence and duty station.

Official travel, paid for with the MRA, may not be for personal, campaign-related political party, campaign, or committee purposes.

Official travel cannot originate from or terminate at a campaign event. Official travel may not be combined with or related to travel or travel-related expenses paid for with campaign funds.

General

Official travel may not exceed 60 consecutive days.

Members have two duty stations: their Congressional District and Washington, D.C.. Staff duty stations are determined by their primary residence.

Vendor Official Travel

Official travel also includes travel by a vendor when traveling to provide service or training to Member offices.

A vendor is an employee of a private company that provides maintenance and support for equipment and software (computer and noncomputer) under a valid House contract or working on a time and material basis.

All travel costs must be negotiated and agreed upon in writing by both parties prior to vendor travel. Offices are encouraged to utilize the federal government per diem rates established by the General Services Administration for vendor travel costs as a benchmark. For a listing of the per diem rates by state and locality, see <u>www.gsa.gov/portal/category/21287</u>.

Unexpected Official Travel

Official travel includes travel to an official point from a location visited on personal travel by Members and staff, if the travel to the official point is necessitated by an unexpected official duty (e.g., previously unscheduled House vote, natural disaster, or civil disorder). In such cases, return travel to the point of personal destination is considered official and reimbursable and is eligible for government rate.

Combined Travel

Combined travel is travel by a Member or their employees for the primary purpose of supporting the official and representational duties of the Member, but includes an intervening destination or an additional time period that is included for personal purposes.

Combined travel requires that:

- 1. The primary purpose of the travel must be official and representational. The personal segment of the combined travel may not be purchased at a government rate or be purchased with a Government Travel Card.
- 2. The traveler must attach the combined travel form to the voucher submitted for combined travel reimbursement, stating that the official travel and personal travel was combined for personal convenience. (Combined Travel form).
- 3. All travel must occur within the United States, its territories, or possessions.

Reimbursement Options for Combined Travel:

Option #1 - The traveler purchases both segments of the trip with personal funds at the commercial rate.

The traveler may then seek reimbursement for the government rate of the direct route and means to the destination required for official and representational business, or the actual traveled fare; whichever is less.

Option #2 - The traveler purchases the initial "personal" segment of the trip with personal funds at the commercial rate (no reimbursement is sought for this segment). The next "official" segment to either D.C. or the district may be purchased at either commercial or government fare.

The traveler may then seek reimbursement for the fare of the official segment, so long as the rate does not exceed the government rate between the district and D.C., or the actual traveled fare, whichever is less. travel, there is an absolute prohibition on reimbursement from official funds for the personal travel segment.

Mixed Purpose Travel

Mixed purpose trips typically involve travel that includes official, campaign and/or privately-sponsored activities. Often this travel is funded by a mix of official, campaign and/or private funds. If the primary purpose is for a non-official event/purpose, the office cannot schedule official activities around the non-official event/purpose to make the travel eligible for Congressional offices to be reimbursed. Mixed purpose trips may need to be approved by the Committee on Ethics.

Because mixed travel is so nuanced and specific, please contact the Committee on House Administration (202) 225-2061 (Majority) - (202) 225-8281 (Minority) with any initial questions you have when starting to plan the trip/event.

Official Travel Expenses

Official travel expenses including transportation, lodging, meals (excluding alcohol), fees (e.g., parking, tolls, ticket change fees, travel insurance, etc.), and other ordinary and necessary incidental expenses while on official travel status are reimbursable.

Advanced payments for tolls or transponder expenses are not reimbursable; however, monthly transponder statements with official travel tolls noted with an asterisk may be submitted for reimbursement. Transponder service or rental fees are not reimbursable unless use is entirely official.

In order to ensure the safety of Members, the MRA may be used to reimburse the cost of a Member's individual, annual CLEAR Plus membership. This plan enables individuals to access CLEAR check-in and security lines at participating airports. Official funds may not be used to pay for upgrades to a CLEAR Plus membership that enable additional travelers to access CLEAR kiosks, lines, and facilities.

In the event of a segment of personal

Shared Official Travel Expenses

Official travel expenses may be shared by more than one Member or committee office. The division of expenses must accurately reflect each traveler's expenses, and offices may only pay for the expenses of their respective Member, staff, and authorized vendors.

Chartered Aircraft

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to chartering an aircraft for official travel are reimbursable when:

- 1. Passengers are restricted to Members, their employees, and their immediate family members (spouse, child, parent), the names of whom must be stated on the voucher.
- 2. If an immediate family member uses a chartered aircraft with the Member, the Member may seek reimbursement for the full cost of the chartered aircraft and the family member must submit a check to the Office of Finance payable to the U.S. Treasury equivalent to the cost of a comparable commercial first class fare. A letter explaining the reason for its submission must accompany the check.
- 3. Other non-Congressional individuals may travel on the Member chartered aircraft when the following criteria are met:
 - The chartered aircraft vendor has the ability to charge based on individual seating in the same manner as a commercial aircraft vendor; and
 - The other passengers are federal, state and local officials, and are joining the Members and staff in support of Congressional issues related to the district.

Unless prior written approval is obtained from the Committee on House Administration, a private or charter aircraft between the D.C. metropolitan area and anywhere cannot be reimbursed from official funds. Contact the Committee on House Administration at x52061 for more information. Prior to any use of a private or charter aircraft whose anticipated cost for the total itinerary exceeds \$7,500, written approval must be obtained from the Committee on House Administration. Contact the Committee on House Administration at x52061 for more information.

The Committee recommends that charter or private aircraft be used sparingly, and only if/when the Member determines there is no suitable commercial flight available. Please contact the Committee for more information.

Corporate or Private Aircraft

Reimbursement for corporate or private aircraft is subject to House Rules. Please contact the Committee on Ethics for information regarding the permissible use of corporate or private aircraft at x57103. The Committee on Ethics may grant approval in writing for the use of corporate or private aircraft. If the Committee on Ethics approves the use of corporate or private aircraft, a Member and/or their employees who travel via corporate, business, or privately-owned aircraft in support of the conduct of official and representational duties must reimburse the entity providing the flight, for the fair market value of the flight.

To determine the fair market value of such a flight, apply the following:

- 1. When the travel is via a previously or regularly scheduled flight by the corporation, business, or individual, the entity must be reimbursed based on the cost of a commercial first class flight to the nearest location served by a commercial passenger airline. If only coach rates are provided at the nearest location, the Member must reimburse the cost of a commercial coach rate.
- 2. When the flight is scheduled specifically for Member use, payment will be made based on the cost of an equivalent commercial chartered flight to that location.

Prior to scheduling travel provided by any corporation, business, or individual, a Member or employee must verify that the person has authority under its FAA certification to accept payment for travel as set forth above.

Government Rate Eligibility

Government rates are available to Members and employees to support the conduct of official travel.

To be eligible for Government rates when purchasing tickets for official travel, Members and employees may present:

- 1. The Government Travel Card; or
- 2. An Official Travel Authorization (OTA) coupon available from the Office of Finance. (Some airlines only allow the government rate for tickets purchased with the government travel card.)

Contact the General Services Administration (GSA) to obtain a listing of schedules and fares of the federal contract air, rail, bus carriers, car rental companies, and hotels/ motels. Government rates are not available for privately-sponsored officially connected travel.

Officially Leased Vehicles

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to the lease of a vehicle in support of the conduct of official and representational duties are reimbursable.

Non-governmental use of such a vehicle may be made only when such use is:

- 1. During the course of and generally along the route of a day's official itinerary.
- 2. Incidental to the day's official and representational business.
- 3. De minimis in nature, frequency, and time consumed.
- 4. Does not otherwise constitute a significant activity or event.

5. Not for any campaign/campaign-related political party purpose.

Officially leased vehicles may not be used as a personal vehicle of the Member (except where noted above).

Leased vehicles are not to exceed \$1,000.00 in lease payments, per vehicle, in any month, excluding mobile offices.

Short-Term

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to short- term vehicle rentals (including fuel) are reimbursable. Rentals may not exceed 60 consecutive days if the rental is used by only one person.

The government discount rates offered by some rental car companies include:

- 1. Unlimited free mileage.
- 2. Collision damage waiver (CDW) at no additional cost.

Cars rented at the government rate should include the CDW. Not all rental car franchises offer the government rate with CDW included. To ensure CDW coverage, offices can make their rental car reservations through the Combined Airlines Ticket Office (CATO).

If an office does not use CATO, then the Committee recommends the following:

- 1. At time of the reservation, indicate that the rental is for official government use at the government rate with CDW included.
- 2. At the time of rental, use the Government Travel Card (or present official travel authorizations (OTA) to the rental company) and confirm that the car is being rented at a government rate with CDW included. The employee must verify that collision damage waiver is included, as simply receiving the government rate does not automatically ensure inclusion of this insurance.

Offices may obtain an Official Travel Authorization coupon from the Office of Finance.

If the government rate is unavailable, the cost of CDW is reimbursable.

Personal accident insurance (PAI), personal effects coverage (PEC), and equivalent insurance policies are not reimbursable.

If an employee on official and representational business is involved in an accident with a rental car, notify the Office of General Counsel at x59700.

Long-Term

Ordinary and necessary expenses related to a long-term rental or lease of a vehicle by a Member in the Member's District are reimbursable.

1. A Member has two leasing options:

a. Member may lease a vehicle for a period that does not exceed the Member's Congressional term.

b. The Member may lease a vehicle for a period that exceeds the current Congressional term, but must submit a signed letter that acknowledges personal responsibility to fulfill any outstanding obligation stemming from such a lease in the event the Member's service to the House ends prior to the lease agreement. Such letters should be attached to the negotiated lease and submitted to the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel (217 Ford Building).

- 2. The Committee recommends that Members submit leases to the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel for review prior to being signed by the Member and lessor, since the Member is personally liable for payments under any lease not in compliance with House Rules and Committee regulations.
- 3. Termination notices should be forwarded to the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel.

- 4. Leases may not include a purchase option.
- 5. Lessor-required insurance may be reimbursed. Security deposits are not reimbursable.
- 6. The Committee recommends that long-term vehicle leases begin on the first day of the month.
- 7. Monthly payments for a long-term vehicle lease may be made in advance.

The House will authorize disbursement of funds under the terms of the lease agreement only if the lease agreement complies with House Rules and Committee regulations. The House will not authorize disbursement of funds to make payments under the terms of the lease agreement until the CAO Office of Administrative Counsel has reviewed the lease and has signed the lease attachment.

In the event of an accident with an officially leased vehicle, Members or staff may contact the Office of the General Counsel (5-9700) for guidance related to the Federal Tort Claims Act.

Expenses

Expenses related to leased vehicles (both shortterm and long-term) including but not limited to the following are reimbursable:

- 1. The actual monthly cost of the lease (not applicable to short-term);
- 2. The cost of insurance incurred pursuant to the terms of the lease (not applicable to short-term);
- 3. Excess mileage charges incurred pursuant to the terms of the lease;
- 4. Incidental operating expenses (gasoline, oil, general maintenance, etc.);
- 5. Wear and tear (not applicable to short-term);
- 6. Registration fees (not applicable to short-term); and
- 7. Property tax during the term of the lease (not applicable to short-term).

MEMBERS' CONGRESSIONAL HANDBOOK

Security deposits, termination fees, traffic violations, parking tickets, depreciation loss based on premature return, and similar fees, penalties or charges may not be reimbursed.

Global Positioning Systems

Costs for Global Positioning Systems (GPS)/ Navigational Systems in support of official and representational duties are reimbursable.

Satellite Radio Service

Costs of satellite radio service in support of official and representational duties are reimbursable.

Privately-Owned/Privately-Leased Vehicles

The cost of transportation by Member or employee via a privately-owned or privately-leased vehicle while on official and representational business is reimbursable on a rate per mile basis. The Committee on House Administration shall set maximum mileage reimbursement rates yearly and appropriately notify offices.

To confirm the current applicable rates, contact the Committee on House Administration at x52061. Each Member may establish a lower reimbursement rate.

For purposes of this paragraph, "privatelyowned" and "privately-leased" vehicles do not include any vehicle owned or leased by the principal campaign of a Member, a politicalaction committee, or a political party.

Reimbursement for use of privately-owned or privately-leased vehicles is permitted only on a rate-per-mile basis and not for fuel purchased or on any other basis.

Only mileage for use of an aircraft that is privately owned by either a Member or the Member's employee is reimbursable.

Official mileage may not be reimbursed on a campaign vehicle.

Travel Promotional Awards

Free travel, mileage, discounts, upgrades, coupons, etc., awarded at the sole discretion of a company as a promotional award may be used at the discretion of the Member or the Member's employee. The Committee encourages the official use of these travel promotional awards wherever practicable.

Vouchers and Payments

Advance Payments

There are instances in which advance payments may be required and may be paid from the MRA. All advance payments must meet all of the following criteria:

- 1. The vendor provides these billing options to other customers (documentation required).
- 2. The amount to be paid must be fixed at the time of purchase (e.g., variable cost contracts or services are ineligible).
- 3. All transactions for advance payments for the next legislative year must be submitted for payment before the beginning of that legislative year.
- 4. The vendor may not bundle items that are eligible for advance payment with items that are not eligible.

Unless specifically authorized by the Committee, only the following advance payments are reimbursable and only to the extent they last the current term of Congress (except where noted):

- 1. Public information booth and facility rentals and related expenses, excluding deposits
- 2. Educational expenses
- 3. Authorized insurance premiums
- 4. Subscriptions for print and electronic publications
- 5. Telecommunications devices or services
- 6. Post-office box rentals
- 7. Original Equipment Manufacturers' warranties

- 8. Long-term automobile leases up to the end of a Member's term, when a savings to the House may be achieved as a result of the advance payment (including GPS, and satellite radio services)
- 9. Web and information technology services (including cable television, website design, and software license and maintenance fees)
- 10. District office security enhancements, including equipment, installation, labor, monitoring, and maintenance costs
- 11. Correspondence Record Management systems
- 12. Water/coffee services
- 13. District office recycling and trash fees, janitorial services
- 14. District office rent
- 15. District office parking
- 16. Airport parking
- 17. Constituent databases
- 18. Travel screening services permitted by these regulations (may be paid after a general election only for a returning Member

Any Member who is sworn into Congress midterm is the assignee of all advance payments of his or her predecessor.

Authorized Methods of Payment

Members and employees may pay official travelrelated expenses may be paid with cash, check, personal credit card, debit card, etc., or the Government Travel Card and the Government Purchase Card. For Members and employees, these expenses are vouchered and reimbursed through the Office of Finance.

Government Travel Card

The Government Travel Card is available for Member and employee use for official travel and travel-related expenses. Travel expenses

incurred on this card are directly reimbursable to Citibank with a copy of the credit card statement, an accompanying voucher, and applicable receipts.

Members and employees are reminded that the Government Travel Card is for official travel purposes only. Use of this card for any personal or non-official purchases is prohibited. The Government Travel Card may be used by the cardholder only. The cardholder may use the card to purchase travel-related services (e.g., airline tickets, hotel expenses, etc.) for other authorized travelers.

The Office of Finance will monitor the monthly delinquency report received from the vendor and alert offices of delinquencies. The Office of Finance will not intervene with the vendor in the event of a delinquency.

Government Purchase Card

The Government Purchase Card is available for Member and employee use for the purchase of goods and services obtained in support of official business (e.g., office supplies, subscriptions, training, etc.). Expenses incurred on this card are directly reimbursable to Citibank with the completion of online expense reallocation, a copy of the credit card statement, an accompanying voucher, and applicable receipts.

Members and employees are reminded that the Government Purchase Card is for official nontravel related expenses only. Use of this card for any personal or non-official purchases is prohibited.

Reimbursement and Direct Payment

Disbursements from the MRA are paid on a reimbursement basis or by direct payment (to vendors) and require:

1. The Member's signature, certifying that the expense was incurred in support of the Member's official and representational duties to the district from which he or she is elected. 2. Supporting documentation (receipt, lease, bill etc.).

Please refer to the Voucher Documentation Standards available on HouseNet.

Seeking Reimbursement: Vouchers

For information related to submitting vouchers for reimbursement, please refer to the Voucher Documentation Standards available on HouseNet.

Expired Appropriations

The Salaries and Expenses appropriation for the House of Representatives, which includes MRA funds, is withdrawn two years after the year for which the funds were originally appropriated. This occurs on September 30 of the year.

In the unlikely event an office requests reimbursement for an official and representational expense incurred during a year for which the appropriation has been withdrawn, the Office of Finance will determine if an amount sufficient to pay the expense would have been available if the appropriation had not been withdrawn. If no funds would have been available, then the expense is the personal liability of the Member. If the expense would have been payable had it been timely submitted, notwithstanding the expired appropriation, then the expense may be paid from a currently available allowance, if available.

Tax Exempt Letters

To avoid paying unnecessary taxes, please contact the Office of the General Counsel at x59700 for tax exempt letters applicable to each state.

CONGRESSIONAL Member Organizations

Congressional Member Organizations

General

Members of Congress may form a Congressional Member Organization ("CMO") in order to pursue common legislative objectives.

Qualifying CMOs are eligible to establish an account to pay for employees and their expenses. Contact the Committee on House Administration for more information.

Registration

Each Congress, CMOs must register with the Committee on House Administration. Registration should be done by letter request to the Chairman of the Committee.

CMOs must provide the following information:

- 1. Name
- 2. Statement of Purpose
- 3. Officers of the CMO
- 4. Employee designated to work on issues related to the CMO

To register a CMO electronically, please visit the Committee on House Administration website.

Membership

Members of both the House and Senate may participate in CMO, but at least one of the Officers of the CMO must be a Member of the House. The participation of Senators in a CMO does not impact the scope of authorized CMO activities in any regard.

Funding and Resources

CMOs have no separate corporate or legal identity. A CMO is not an employing authority. The MRA may not directly support a CMO as an independent entity. A CMO may not be assigned separate office space. Neither CMOs nor individual Members may accept goods, funds, or services from private organizations or individuals to support the CMO. Members may use personal funds to support the CMO.

A Member of a CMO, in support of the objectives of that CMO, may utilize employees (including shared employees) and official resources under the control of the Member to assist the CMO in carrying out its legislative objectives, but no employees may be appointed in the name of a CMO. Business cards for individuals who work on CMO issues must list the employing authority before the name of the CMO.

CMOs may have independent web pages when no official resources are used, outside of staff time, to create and support the site.

Members may request a URL for a CMO, provided that the request complies with the CMO domain name regulations issued by the Committee on House Administration. Web pages using such a URL need not have the same design or layout as the Web site of the sponsoring Member.

Communications

CMOs may not use the Frank, nor may a Member lend his or her Frank to a CMO.

A Member may use official resources for communications related to the purpose of a CMO. Any such communications must comply with Commission content standards.

Members may devote a section of their official website to CMO issues.

A Member may use inside mail to communicate information related to a CMO.

Members may prepare material related to CMO issues for dissemination.

Official funds may not be used to print or pay for stationery for the CMO.

Members may refer to their membership in a CMO on their official stationery.

Congressional Staff Organizations

General

A Congressional Staff Organization ("CSO") is an organization, a majority of whose members are House employees, that exists for the purpose of facilitating interaction among Congressional staff.

Each Congress, CSOs must register with the Committee on House Administration.

At least one officer of a CSO must be an employee of the House, and all officers must be employees of the House or Senate.

A CSO should contact the Committee on Ethics at x57103 before accepting anything of monetary value from a private source.

Official Resources

Other than as specified in this section, House staff that participates in a CSO may make only incidental use of official resources for activities related to a CSO. A CSO is not an employing authority of the House and may not be assigned separate office space.

Each Congress, in order to use official resources of the House (e.g., inside mail, House Intranet, etc.), a CSO must register with the Committee on House Administration. A sponsoring Member must submit a letter, on official letterhead, to the Committee with the following information:

- 1. Name of the staff organization;
- 2. Statement of purpose of the staff organization;

5.

- 3. Officers of the staff organization, including contact information;
- 4. Specify which of the following resources the CSO requests use of:

- a. Inside mail
- b. House Intranet site
- c. House Postbox; and

d. Individuals designated to maintain web and mail services on behalf of the CSO (if applicable)

After the CSO is registered, the sponsoring Member may submit, at any time, a letter requesting access to Inside Mail, a House postbox, or a presence on the House Intranet for CSO related activities.

MODIFICATIONS

Additional Changes

The Chairman of the Committee is authorized to make technical and conforming modifications to the Members Handbook, and to make other modifications with the concurrence of the Ranking Minority Member of the Committee and notification to all members of the Committee. In the event changes are made pursuant to this clause, the Chairman shall notify all Congressional offices by suitable means.